House Highlights
By Tom Loertscher
In the legislature, there are some interesting traditions that develop over time. One of those traditions that came about quite recently, was to give some of the retiring members of the House the opportunity to be the acting Speaker during a session on the floor. One member of the Ada County delegation mentioned to me after he had been in the chair, that it sure was a lot harder than he thought it would be.

Usually by this time in the session there is a lull, but that has not happened at all this year. Our third reading calendar keeps growing daily and we have not made much progress. Even though we have been spending a great deal of time on the floor, we seem to be adding more bills each day than we are debating and on which we are taking action. Some bills just take longer than others and it is those debates that slowed us down.
One of those was a Bill that would have provided for levy limits to exceed the 3% property tax cap imposed by law, if certain circumstances occur. One of the smaller counties lost a federal lawsuit last year and was assessed a penalty of over $5 million and the judge ordered them to make specific payments each year which may be difficult for them to meet. It's a long story, but the short version is that the County denied a builder the ability to build a type of facility, in violation of the federal fair housing law. After about two hours of debate the bill failed to pass. I saw an alternative proposal that was submitted that made more sense to me than the bill did.

We still have a couple of very sticky items in the State Affairs Committee and we will be wading through those early this next week. As I mentioned last week Representative Gibbs and I have been involved quite heavily throughout the week with utilities and ratepayers, trying to bring about a solution short of legislation. It's been a very time-consuming process. And if that were not enough, I've also been involved in some other bills trying to negotiate some language that would be more workable than the original proposals that were brought. When you get in a room full of people with dramatically different points of view and try to get something meaningful done, it is a very time-consuming challenge. One of the participants in one of those meetings jokingly commented that this was about the ugliest sausage making situation he had ever seen. Overall, I have to say that we did make some progress on some of those negotiations.

We’re making progress with the budgets, and those are the absolutely necessary things we have to do. We are on track to get them done this next week. One of the more interesting bills discussed, was one concerning colleges and universities that was not necessarily a budget bill. After some lengthy debate, the sponsor abruptly pulled the bill and returned it to the Education Committee. I think it was becoming apparent to him that the bill would not get enough votes to pass the House.

There are a lot of things around here that seem to be traditions that are actually rules by which we have to operate in order to assure the laws we pass are valid. We got all wound up one day in the amending process, where someone was trying to make an amendment to an amendment. That's not allowed by House rules, so it took some parliamentary maneuvering so that the bill could be amended at a later time. Traditions are interesting but the rules are essential.
